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SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

July 28, 2010 

Town Offices


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, July 28, 2010 at 6:30 p.m. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Dave Nickerson, Andrew Livernois and Steve Ober. TA Veloski was also present.











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment – None at this time.

 









2.0 Corey Robinson Re: Reappointment – Recreation Commission – Mr. Robinson expressed his interest to still serve as a member of the Recreation Commission. Mr. Robinson stated it is a good group people dong their best for the kids in Town and the more that can be done the better.  Mr. Robinson noted the Recreation Commission is currently prioritizing its projects. Chair Nickerson stated he has looked at the parking lot and noted the Eagle Scout’s project of fixing the dugouts looks great. Chair Nickerson stated Auger is finished with the parking lot but the part that they didn’t do would need to be finished ($2,200 dollars) because it is a safety issue.  Chair Nickerson asked TA Veloski to check on Town funding to complete the project. Mr. Robinson stated it is imperative to provide parking for grand parents/elderly. Police Chief Hankard informed the BOS that he has some “No Parking” signs that could be used and Chair Nickerson suggested posting one side of the street, to leave enough room for emergency vehicles to get in to the Town Park. Chief Hankard was asked to contact Recreation Director Lonergan. Selectman Livernois stated the Recreation Commission does a great job of being frugal and using fees.  Mr. Robinson noted that the Recreation Commission supports the BOS.  Chair Nickerson made a motion to reappoint Corey Robinson to the Recreation Commission (3yrs.).  Selectman Livernois seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Selectman Livernois swore-in Mr. Robinson. 











 
3.0 Liz Merry Re: ZBA Appointment – Rep. Merry provided the BOS with a resume. Rep. Merry stated she would like to see more continuity between to Master Plan Advisory Committee and the Zoning Board because it is important for ordinance changes to be inter-connected.  Rep. Merry informed the Board that she knows she has a lot to learn but is willing.  Rep. Merry stated from a legislative perspective there is a need to cross communicate more, to close the loop some more and feels there will be tremendous pressure in the future on Sanbornton to develop.  Rep. Merry noted the Town would need people who understand that the rural character be kept and she is willing to so. Selectman Livernois noted the ZBA has a quazi-judicial role with hearings to adjudicate individual’s rights against the Communities ordinances and asked Rep. Merry how she would mange this.  Rep. Merry noted that she wears many different “hats” but feels being a member of the ZBA is a lot like the Historic District Commission in regulating the Town’s Ordinances.  Rep. Merry stated looking at the precedent of the past & future will be important but she understands her role and the time commitment involved. Selectman Livernois made a motion to appoint Liz Merry to the Zoning Board of Adjustment (3yrs.). Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Selectman Livernois swore-in Liz Merry. 





  3.1
Tim Grant Re: ZBA alternate – Mr. Grant informed the BOS that he would be unable to serve on the ZBA as an alternate because he can not commit the appropriate amount of time, due to personal reasons.  The Board thanked Mr. Grant and acknowledged that he was a valuable member. 









4.0 David Nemetz Re: Repurchase of property – Chair Nickerson stated the property was taken by tax deed and Mr. Nemetz would like to purchase the property back but the interest rate is in question. Mr. Nemetz apologized for the arrearages and noted that it was his fault that the taxes were unpaid, due to a post office box change. Mr. Nemetz stated he did not realize that his taxes had gone unpaid for 3 years. Mr. Nemetz informed the Board that he spoke with Chief Hankard on June 28th because he realized the Town had taken over the property and then spoke with Assessing Assistant (AA) Jutton that provided him with the back taxes ($7K, taxes and $14K +/-, penalty).  TA Veloski noted the information given by AA Jutton was adjusted, to reflect the value of the property at the time of the tax deed and $4K was added ($24K +/- total). Mr. Nemetz stated there was no mention of prior taxes on his 2010 tax bill.  Selectman Livernois informed Mr. Nemetz that the problem the Board faces it that the statute is quite clear, if someone fails to pay their taxes and the Town takes the property by tax deed then the prior owner shall…. Mr. Nemetz stated the property was purchased within 3 years and is part of his retirement plan. Mr. Nemetz referred to RSA 80:80(6), 80:86 and 80:91.  The BOS reviewed the statutes and Selectman Livernois stated sub-section #6 is not in affect because the Town never adopted Section III.  Chair Nickerson noted the taxes went unpaid since 2006 and there is a certain amount of responsibility on the property owner, if he didn’t receive his tax bill, the Tax Collector would be contacted. Mr. Nemetz provided the Board with a letter of “Willingness to Pay” and noted that he has borrowed the money to repurchase.  Selectman Livernois stated the Board’s hands are tied and they do not have the power to waive the penalty or the interest.   





5.0 POW WOW – Public Hearing – Georgia “Ma” Edwards was present. Mrs. Edwards stated this is her 6th year as President and they lease 50 acres of the 100 acres, to preserve & teach. Mrs. Edwards noted the group has a Land Management Trust and has been running the event for 40 years, which she is proud of. Mrs. Edwards noted working with the Town is very important to them and the group has done everything the Town has asked for. Mrs. Edwards noted they still have their own security and all of the fire permits have been signed off on.  Chief Hankard noted that from the Police Department’s perspective the POW WOW’s security is great and the “PA” system was the only big issue but last year was great.  Chair Nickerson opened the Public Hearing at 7:22 p.m. Liz Merry asked about signage off of Exit #22 and Mrs. Edwards replied there are always signs. Selectman Ober stated he would like to attend the event and Mrs. Edwards replied people are welcome but they just need to sign-in. The Public Hearing was closed at 7:30 p.m. The POW WOW starts on September 4th @ 9:00 a.m. and ends on September 5th @ 4:00 p.m. September 6th is designated for clean up. Selectman Livernois made a motion to approve the “Open Air Assembly” Permit for the POW WOW. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.   





6.0 Hoyle & Tanner Association Inc. Re: Bay Road & Upper Bay Road project - Todd Clark and Steve Goddard were present. The BOS reviewed a Scope & Fee schedule. Mr. Clark provided an explanation of each section and noted the “Assumptions” section is used to get a better understanding of the project. Mr. Goddard stated the time constraints would be the permitting process i.e. wetlands. Mr. Clark stated the billing rates are provided in the spreadsheets and he feels they are competitive. Selectman Livernois asked about overhead and burden and Mr. Clark replied this is based on Federal Acquisition rates through audit.  TA Veloski informed the Board that he has spoken with Jim Marshall regarding the Municipal Agreement. The Board reviewed the draft contract.  Mr. Goddard asked of all of Piscapo’s work was completed and Selectman Livernois replied some but not all.  The BOS, Mr. Clark, Mr. Goddard and TA Veloski discussed the project’s timeline. Selectman Ober proposed coming in on other nights, besides Wednesdays to sign documents.  Mr. Goddard noted they are looking at one year until completion and asked if the road should be turned to dirt. Chair Nickerson asked Hoyle & Tanner to discuss the issue with Director Thayer and noted the road, if turned to dirt, may be an issue in the spring (mud season). Mr. Goddard noted the project could be designed for bid this fall. 

  











7.0 Department updates








  7.1
Police Department – Chief Hankard reported that the 2010 cruiser is up & running and dog summons are being served.  Chief Hankard signed the Title over to the BOS for the old cruiser that will become a Town vehicle.  Chief Hankard provided the Board with a color graph chart of the Department’s statistics.  Chair Nickerson asked if all of the money for speeding fines goes to the State and Chief Hankard replied yes, to support the Police Academy. Chief Hankard noted that he trying to recoup blood test costs for “DUI”, due to a lot of them being drug and not alcohol related. Chief Hankard informed the Board that he would be drafting a Warrant Article for another police cruiser this year but may not use the money until the following year. Chief Hankard reported that Irwin would be buying up Crown Victories because they are being discontinued. Chief Hankard provided the BOS with an update on the court cases regarding the burglaries that took place. The Board thanked the Chief for his time. 



              7.2 Recreation Department – Director Lonergan stated the parking lot needs an outside edge to hold back the sand in the parking lot that Auger has fixed. Director Lonergan noted the work is a big improvement. Director Lonergan offered to supply posts for the “No Parking” signs that the Police Department has. Director Lonergan reported that were a lot of donations for the dugout project and the other Eagle Scout has started to repair the Snack Shack. Director Lonergan stated Summer Day Camp has been very busy and they would be going to the Franklin Opera House next week. Director Lonergan stated the Golf Tournament will be held on August 7th @ 10:00 a.m. at Pirate’s Cove. Director Lonergan reported that DES tested the Winnisquam Beach, for “ECOLI” and signs have been posted to “Swim at your Own Risk”. Director Lonergan noted the lifeguards have been picking up goose/duck poop for one hour every morning.  Chair Nickerson suggested purchasing an Owl stand. Director Lonergan noted that soccer sign ups have started.  












8.0 Old Business
8.1 Health Insurance Contract – Selectman Livernois made a motion to enact the new Health Reimbursement Agreement with MVP HealthCare. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 








9.0 New Business 









   9.1
TA Contract – The BOS reviewed & briefly discussed the TA’s new contract.  Selectman Livernois made a motion to approve the TA’s new 5-year contract.
 Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. TA Veloski noted there is 2% raise scheduled for 7/1/11.  

10.0 Authorize Payroll & Accounts Payable Registers – The BOS reviewed/signed the payroll & accounts payable registers. The accounts payable register was made available for public inspection.











11.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement









	TML#
	Taxpayer
	Item
	Approved/Denied/Status

	01.001.000
	NEFFCO
	Timber Intent 
	Approved

	15.011.000
	Johnston, Steve
	Gravel Tax
	Approved 


12.0 Accept cash donations under RSA 31:95(a) – Food Pantry – None at this time.













13.0 Review and Approve Draft Minutes  






13.1 7/21/2010 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of Wednesday, July 21, 2010. Selectman Livernois motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of July 21, 2010 without corrections. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.







13.2 7/14/2010 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of Wednesday, July 14, 2010. Selectman Livernois motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of July 14, 2010 with corrections. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.










14.0 Correspondence – The BOS reviewed.




        













15.0 Town Administrator’s Report 





                          15.1 Divine & Millimet – TA Veloski informed the Board that he has retained Divine & Millimet as Bond Counsel for both bonds with an additional cost of $1,500 dollars. Selectman Livernois made a motion to approve the additional $1,500 dollars for Bond Counsel. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 15.2 Town Vehicle – TA Veloski reported that he is looking for a place to get the vehicle painted either all white or all black.







 

16.0 Selectmen’s Reports
- None at this time. 


 













17.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectmen’s next regularly scheduled meeting will be held on Wednesday, August 4, 2010 at the Town Office @ 6:30 p.m.












16.0  ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectmen’s meeting adjourned at 9:28 p.m.

Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 
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